
 
 

                          
Franklin City Council Agenda 

March 28, 2022 
Council Chambers 

207 West Second Avenue 
Franklin, Virginia 23851 

 
 

6:00 P.M. 
FY 23 Budget Work Session 

 
7:00 P.M.  

Regular Meeting 

CALL TO ORDER. . . . . .  . MAYOR FRANK M.  RABIL 
PLEASE TURN OFF CELL PHONES. . . .  MAYOR FRANK M. RABIL 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
CITIZEN’S TIME   
AMENDMENTS TO AGENDA 
 

1. CONSENT AGENDA: 
A. Approval of February 28, 2022 and March 14, 2022 meeting minutes 

 
2. OLD/ NEW BUSINESS: 

A. Red Cross Overview  
B. Laurel Street Grant Documents 
C. Southampton County Courthouse Update  

a. Budget Amendment 2022-17 
D. City Manager’s Report 

 
3. COUNCIL/STAFF REPORTS ON BOARDS/COMMISSIONS 

 
4. CLOSED SESSION 

I move that the City of Franklin, Virginia City Council adjourn into a closed meeting pursuant to Virginia 
Code Section 2.2-3711-A-1, 1. discussion of appointments to boards and commissions, and discussion of 
performance of employees of the public body to discuss the following subject or subjects: Franklin 
Redevelopment and Housing Authority Board of Commissioners, Industrial Development Authority, and 
utility billing, and  
 
2.2-3711-A-5, Discussion concerning a prospective business or industry or the expansion of an existing 
business or industry where no previous announcement has been made of the business' or industry's interest 
in locating or expanding its facilities in the community specifically along Pretlow Industrial Park, Armory 
Drive, Downtown Franklin, and Franklin Regional Airport.  
 



2.2-3711-A-7, Consultation with legal counsel and briefings by staff members or consultants pertaining 
to actual or probable litigation, where such consultation or briefing in open meeting would adversely affect 
the negotiating or litigating posture of the public body specifically regarding, health insurance of a City 
retiree, and Sanford vs. City of Franklin.  
 

Motion Upon Returning to Open Session- I move that the City of Franklin, Virginia City Council certify that, 
to the best of each member’s knowledge, (i) only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting 
requirements by Virginia law were discussed in the closed meeting held on March 28, 2022; (ii) only such public 
business matters as were identified in the motion convening the closed meeting were heard, discussed or 
considered by the City of Franklin, Virginia City Council; and (iii) no action was taken in closed meeting 
regarding the items discussed. 

5. ADJOURNMENT 
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MINUTES FROM THE FEBRUARY 28, 2022 REGULAR CITY COUNCIL MEETING 

The Franklin City Council held a regular City Council meeting on February 28, 2022 at 7:00 p.m. in the 
City Council Chambers located at 207 West Second Avenue, Franklin, Virginia 23851. 

Council Members in Attendance:   Frank Rabil, Mayor; Robert (Bobby) Cutchins, Vice-Mayor; 
Councilman Linwood Johnson; Council Mark R. Kitchen; Councilwoman Wynndolyn Copeland; 
Councilman Gregory McLemore and Councilman Ray Smith 

Staff in Attendance:   Amanda Jarratt, City Manager; and Arisha Jones, Executive Assistant 

Other Staff in Attendance:   Sarah Rexrode, Director of Social Services; Vernie Francis, III, Chief of 
Emergency Services; Steve Patterson, Chief of Franklin City Police Department; Camara Jacobs, Director 
of Human Resources; Cheryl Edmonds, Zachary Wright, Director of Power & Light; Tracy Spence, Director 
of Finance; Chad Edwards, Director of Public Works; Carlee Smith, Environmental Specialist; Daniel Jones; 
Real Estate; Selenia Boone, Commissioner of Revenue and Beverly Walkup, Interim Director of Community 
Development 

Call to Order 

Mayor Frank Rabil called the February 28, 2022 regular City Council meeting to order.  

Citizen’s Time 

The following citizen signed up for citizen’s time: 

Michael Bradshaw, resides at 101 Willis Road, Franklin, Virginia; Mr. Bradshaw expressed his concerns 
about the intersection of Hunterdale Road and Sedley Road being a dangerous intersection. He offered 
some suggestions to assist in this matter. 

Amendments to Agenda 

Mayor Frank Rabil asked if there were any amendments to the agenda.  

There were no amendments to the agenda. 
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MINUTES FROM THE FEBRUARY 28, 2022 REGULAR CITY COUNCIL MEETING 

Consent Agenda  

Approval of January 24, 2022 minutes 

Mayor Frank Rabil asked if there were any additions or corrections to the minutes from the February 28, 
2022 regular City Council meeting. 

Being there were no corrections to the minutes from the February 28, 2022 regular City Council meeting, 
Mayor Frank Rabil entertained a motion of approval. 

Councilman Linwood Johnson made a motion to approve the minutes from the February 28, 2022 regular 
City Council meeting. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Wynndolyn Copeland.  

The motion carried the vote by 6-1. 

The vote was as follows: 

Mayor Frank Rabil    AYE 

Vice-Mayor Robert (Bobby) Cutchins AYE 

Councilman Linwood Johnson  AYE 

Councilman Mark R. Kitchen  AYE 

Councilwoman Wynndolyn Copeland AYE 

Councilman Gregory McLemore  ABSTAIN 

Councilman Ray Smith   AYE 

Introduction of New Employees 

Commissioner of the Revenue Department 

City Manager Amanda Jarratt called Selenia Boone, Commissioner of Revenue to come forward to 
introduce the following new employee: 

Danielle Jones – Real Estate Clerk 

Cheryl Evans – Tax Auditor 

Administration Department  

City Manager Amanda Jarratt introduced Camara Jacobs, Human Resources Director. 
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MINUTES FROM THE FEBRUARY 28, 2022 REGULAR CITY COUNCIL MEETING 

Star Performer Award 

City Manager Amanda Jarratt called Sarah Rexrode, Director of Human Resources to come forward to 
introduce the following Star Performer Nominee: 

Director Rexrode stated Krystal Beamon was nominated for Star Performer Award and stated Ms. Beamon 
is an asset to the department and to the citizens of the City of Franklin. Her dedication to her job should be 
commended and recognized. Krystal has a truly giving and emphatic heart, and the Social Services 
Department as well as the City of Franklin are lucky to have her.  

Resolution #2022-15 In Honor of Red Cross Month  

Mayor Frank Rabil asked Councilman Mark R. Kitchen to read Resolution #2022-15, In Honor of Red Cross 
Month.  

Mayor Frank Rabil entertained a motion to approve Resolution #2022-15, In Honor of Red Cross Month.  

Councilman Linwood Johnson made a motion to approve Resolution #2022-15 In Honor of Red Cross 
Month. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Wynndolyn Copeland.  

Mayor Frank Rabil asked if there was any discussion. 

Councilman Gregory McLemore stated he would like City Council to invite some of the Red Cross members 
and volunteers to one of the future City Council meetings in order to honor them for the work they perform. 

The motion carried the vote by 7-0. 

Mayor Frank Rabil stated that the motion passed unanimously. 

Financial Matters 

Budget Amendment 2022-13 and 2022-14 

Budget Amendment #2022-13 

City Manager Amanda Jarratt called Tracy Spence, Director of Finance to come forward and review the 
following; 

1. The 2021 – 2022 City Budget will be amended to recognize additional Federal Emergency 
Management Performance Grant revenue in the amount of $24,804.00 and appropriate such 
revenue for new use. 

2. Adjust FY-22 expenditures in the amount of $181,390.00 based on projections. 
3. Fund the FY-21 CSA fund balance deficit in the amount of $28,000.00 as reflected in the audit. 

Mayor Frank Rabil entertained a motion to approve Budget Amendment #2012-13, 

Councilman Linwood Johnson made a motion to approve Budget Amendment #2022-13. The motion was 
seconded by Councilman Mark R. Kitchen.  

The motion carried the vote by 7-0. 

Mayor Frank Rabil stated the motion passed unanimously. 
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MINUTES FROM THE FEBRUARY 28, 2022 REGULAR CITY COUNCIL MEETING 

Budget Amendment #2022-14 

The 2021 -2022 City Budget will be amended in the amount of $577,200.00 to appropriate School Operating 
Fund balance to Contingency Reserve as approved in February 14, 2022 Council meeting with restrictions. 

Mayor Frank Rabil entertained a motion to approve Budget Amendment #2022-14. 

Councilman Linwood Johnson made a motion to approve Budget Amendment #2022-14. The motion was 
seconded by Councilman Mark R. Kitchen. 

The motion carried the vote by -5-2. 

The vote was as follows: 

Mayor Frank Rabil    AYE 

Vice-Mayor Robert (Bobby) Cutchins NAY 

Councilman Linwood Johnson  AYE 

Councilman Mark R. Kitchen  AYE 

Councilwoman Wynndolyn Copeland AYE 

Councilman Ray Smith   AYE 

Councilman Gregory McLemore  ABSTAIN 
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MINUTES FROM THE FEBRUARY 28, 2022 REGULAR CITY COUNCIL MEETING 

Old / New Business 

2021 Crime Report 

City Manager Amanda Jarratt called Steve Patterson, Chief of Franklin City Police Department to come 
forward and present the following: 

City of Franklin Part 1 Offenses 2020 vs. 2021 

• Overall comparison of 2020 vs. 2021 lead to an overall reduction of Part 1 offenses in the City of 
Franklin. 

• In 2020 there were 308 reported Part 1 Offenses. 
• In 2021 there were 299 reported Part 1 Offenses. 
• The decrease of 9 reports has resulted in a 3% decrease in Part 1 offenses. 

Homicide  

• July 8t, 2021: 
o 1698 Dorchester Street 
o Shooting Victim  
o Still an active investigation 

• November 17th, 2021: 
o 307 Forrest Pine Road 
o Shooting Victim  
o Suspect Charged 
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MINUTES FROM THE FEBRUARY 28, 2022 REGULAR CITY COUNCIL MEETING 

Rape 

• Due to sensitivity of the alleged crimes limited information to privacy. 
• Both victims were suffering from mental deficiencies at the time of allegations. 
• No charges were able to be obtained due to lack of cooperation from the victim throughout the 

investigation. 
 

Robbery 

January   1698 Dorchester St.   False Report   Victim Arrested 

May   Stonewall St.   Domestic  Suspect Arrested 

May   South St.   Individual  Inactive  

October   Council Drive   Individual  Suspect Arrested 

Aggravated Assault 

• Aggravated Assaults saw a huge increased between 2020 and 2021 
• There were 9 Aggravated Domestic Assaults  
• Aggravated Domestic Assaults  

o Weapons used:   6 personal weapons, 3 knives 
o Outcomes:   8 arrested and charged, 1 victim refused to cooperate 

• Aggravated Assaults 
o Weapons used:   6 personal weapons, 4 knives, 10 handguns, 1 BB gun 
o Outcomes:   9 arrested and charged, 5 victims refused to cooperate 

on file, 3 inactive, 1 CWA no charges, 

 

Burglary 

• January: North High Street 
• February: Railroad Avenue 
• March:  West 3rd Avenue, North College Drive (B) (CBA) 
• April: 
• June:   Pretlow Street, Bruce Street 
• July:  Mariner Street, Pearl Street, Councill Drive (B) (CB) 
• August:   
• September: Pretlow Street 
• October: Forrest Pine Road (2), Cool Springs Street, Armory Drive / Council Drive (B) 
• November: Pace Street, Norfleet Street (2), Regency Lane, Bogart Street, South High Street 
•  December: Pretlow Street 
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MINUTES FROM THE FEBRUARY 28, 2022 REGULAR CITY COUNCIL MEETING 

Larceny 

• Larceny, 213 cases. Encompasses several individual categories. 
• Categories with significant decreases: 

o Shoplifting decreased from 61 in 2020 to 50 in 2021. 
o Theft from a motor vehicle decreased from 44 in 2020 to 32 in 2021. 
o All other larceny decreased from 114 in 2020 to 98 in 2021. 

Motor Vehicle Theft 

• January  College Drive, Chestnut Street    Vehicle Running 
• March  Bank Street      Vehicle Running 
• April  Gardner Street, South Street    Vehicle Running 
• May  Stonewall Street, South Street    Domestic Related 
• June  South Street (3),      Vehicle Running  

Yeidee Street      Prior Robbery 
Armory Drive      Found burned in Suffolk 

• July  Bruce Street      Keys in Vehicle 
• August   Cameron Street, Dorchester Street, Charles Street Keys in Vehicle or  

Vehicle Running 

   Holly Street      Veh. In Pursuit 

• September Armory Drive      Fraud 
• October Armory Drive      Keys in Vehicle 
• November  South Street, Forest Pine Road, Langston Street  Keys in Ignition 
• December Hall Street      Vehicle Running 

 

Arson 

• October Ashton Avenue       Domestic Related 

Quality of Life Crimes 

Offense     2020     2021 

Drug / Narcotics       89       75 

Weapon Law Violations      74      120 

Drunkenness       19        19 

Gun Shots Fired       25                     20 
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MINUTES FROM THE FEBRUARY 28, 2022 REGULAR CITY COUNCIL MEETING 

Quality of Life Crimes 

• Quality of life crimes are tracked internally. 
• At times, these crimes are more of a proactive response than a reactive response. 
• The Franklin Police Department compared the following crimes from 2021: 

o Drug / Narcotics Offenses 
o Weapon Law Violations  
o Drunkenness 
o Gun Shots fired 

Quality of Life Crimes 

Offense     2020     2021 

Drug / Narcotics Offenses      89        75 

Weapon Law Violations      74      120 

Drunkenness       19        19 

Gun Shots Fired       25        20 

Arrests and Summonses 

• Additional statistics which are important to public order are listed below: 
o DUI Arrests 
o Traffic Accidents 
o Traffic Summonses Issued 
o Total Arrests 

Arrests and Summonses 

Item      2020     2021 

DUI Arrests       26        20 

Traffic Accidents    137      127 

Traffic Summonses Issued    717      941 

Total Arrests      460      509 

Mayor Frank Rabil asked the status of enforcing the Truck Ordinance. 

Chief Patterson answered the department issues a summonses as frequently as possible,  
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MINUTES FROM THE FEBRUARY 28, 2022 REGULAR CITY COUNCIL MEETING 

Communications Center Calls Received 

Call Type     2020     2021 

Police CFS / E-911                 23,862 / 6,763          25,874 / 7,101  

Self-Initiated                  16,862                                                           17,753 

Fire / EMS      2,043      2,007 

Other        1,197      1,759 

Total                  27,102                 29,640 

*These calls are included in the Police CFS category. 

Conclusion 

• Our first full year of COVID and new police reform measures have affected our community. 
• 2021 Part 1 Crime is down 3.0%. 
• Aggravated Assaults are higher this year but when looking at cities in the Hampton Roads area we 

still do not see the violent crimes they do. 
• Arrests and summonses have increased. 
• Calls handled by the Communications Center have increased and will be monitored in the future.  

Health Insurance Renewal 

City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated the City of Franklin is a member of the Local Choice program. The City 
received their renewal for the 2022 -2023 fiscal year and are receiving a 1.7% increase. For the fiscal year 
2021 – 2022 we received a decrease of 4% and prior to that a decrease of 4.9%. This minimal increase was 
to be expected given that during the previous three fiscal years the City received a decrease of 11%. The 
City of Franklin must submit their renewal documentations no later than March 25, 2022. City Manager 
Jarratt stated staff recommends that City Council accept the renewal rate and also recommends that City 
Council assume the 1.7% increase at the time of budget adoption. 

Councilman Linwood Johnson made a motion to accept the health insurance renewal proposal and execute 
the required documents.  

The motion was seconded by Councilman Mark R. Kitchen. 

The motion carried the vote by 7-0. 

Mayor Frank Rabil stated the motion passed unanimously. 

City Manager added that this recommendation includes the Optima option as well as the Anthem option. 

Southampton County Courthouse Update 

City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated the judges have indicated to Mike Johnson, Southampton County 
Administrator that the Circuit Court will not only conduct all jury trials at Hunterdale, but all bench trials as 
well. This should provide substantial operational savings in not having to transport trial participants to Isle 
of Wight or Suffolk, and not having to provide court security in those remote locations.  
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MINUTES FROM THE FEBRUARY 28, 2022 REGULAR CITY COUNCIL MEETING 

Asbestos abatement at the Courthouse is expected to conclude later this week. Structural demolition is 
ongoing; the former Records Room and Circuit Court Clerk’s Office have already been demolished and 
removed. The next section scheduled for demolition is the lobby connector between the 1834 Courthouse 
and the two-story 1960’s addition. Interior demolitions for the portions of the building that are slated for 
renovation have commenced and are proceeding well. Foundations for the new building additions are still 
on schedule for April / May. 

Southampton County has processed the contractor’s first three pay applications and paid them roughly 
$1.5 million thus far.  

City Manager’s Report 

City Manager Amanda Jarratt gave the following updates: 

General Updates  

• The City of Franklin staff continues to work with local, regional, and state partners to battle the 
impacts of COVID-19 and provide testing and vaccinations throughout the City. The City is currently 
seeing a large spike in cases locally and encourage individuals to remain vigilant.  

• Anixter will have two technicians onsite starting next week to do the installation of the new AMI 
meters. This is a huge step in the implementation of this project.  

• City Manager Jarratt gave the following annual airspace report for the SPSA landfill. 

2021 Airspace Utilization Update 

The Purpose 

• To determine disposal space consumed over a period. 
• To determine remaining disposal area. 
• To determine compaction ratio. 
• Ensures the fill plan is being followed. 
• Better understand Operational Efficiency 
• Planning Tool 

The Process 

• Perform flyover with drone to gather topographic information (elevations). 
• Perform ground survey if needed. 
• Use information gathered to develop 3-D drawings. 
• Compare new drawings to previous drawings to determine cubic yards of airspace consumed. 
• Compare new drawings to final elevation drawings to determine airspace remaining. 
• Gather weights of all incoming material. 
• Determine the number of pounds per cubic yard of airspace consumed. 
• Convert to Airspace Utilization Factor (AUF). 
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MINUTES FROM THE FEBRUARY 28, 2022 REGULAR CITY COUNCIL MEETING 

What Impacts AUF? 

• Type of Material  
• Density of Material  
• Moisture Content of Material  
• Compaction Quality  
• Amount and Type of Cover Used 

Data Through December 2021 

• Total Material Landfilled in 2021      305,222 tons 
• Total Volume of Landfill Consumed     343,303 CY 
• Pounds / Cubic Yard            1, 778 
• AUF               .89 
• Remaining Capacity        2.64 million CY 
• Life Expectancy (Cells V and VI)      May 2027 

Compaction Rate and Airspace Utilization Factor 

Comparison Rate       Airspace Utilization Factor 

      1,000                            .5 

      1,200              .6 

      1,400              .7* 

      1,600              .8 

      1,800                            .9* 

      2,000             .10 

*.7 AUF is industry Benchmark. 

*.9 Cells V & VI AUF is .89. 

City Manager Jarratt stated she would invite Mr. Dennis Bagley, Deputy Executive Director to attend a 
future City Council meeting for more in depth information concerning the flyover and wheelabrator. 

City Manager Amanda Jarratt informed City Council that she and staff had attended a meeting with DEQ 
regarding the City of Franklin’s ground water withdrawal permit and she will be scheduling a future work 
session regarding this subject. 

In response to the request to have a redistricting map with four majority minority districts City staff and 
staff from the Hampton Roads Planning District Commission developed a third option. City Manager 
Jarratt expressed her concerns about the way this was accomplished and the disruption to every ward. 
There was extensive discussion by City Council about whether or not to include the third option for 
consideration.  
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MINUTES FROM THE FEBRUARY 28, 2022 REGULAR CITY COUNCIL MEETING 

Community Events 

• Franklin Garden Club and Spring Fest are scheduled for April 23, 2022. 
• Lumberjack Festival is scheduled for May 7, 2022. 

Council / Staff Reports on Boards / Commissions 

Mayor Frank Rabil asked if any City Council members had anything to report on Council Staff Reports or 
Boards and Commissions. 

Councilman Gregory McLemore thanked Mayor Frank Rabil for attending the Black History Program. 

Closed Session  

Being there were no more items to discuss Mayor Frank Rabil entertained a motion to go into closed 
session. 

Councilman Mark R. Kitchen moved that the City of Franklin, Virginia City Council adjourn into a closed 
meeting pursuant to Virginia Code Section 2.2-3711-A-1, 1. Discussion of appointments to boards and 
commissions, and discussion of performance of employees of the public body to discuss the following subject 
or subjects:   Franklin Redevelopment and Housing Authority Board of Commissioners, Industrial 
Development Authority, Board of Zoning Appeals, Southeastern VASAP – Virginia Alcohol Safety and Action 
Program and  

2.2-3711-A-5, Discussion concerning a prospective business or industry or the expansion of an existing 
business or industry where no previous announcement has been made of the business’ or industry’s interest 
in locating or expanding its facilities in the community specifically along Pretlow Industrial Park, Armory Drive, 
Downtown Franklin, and Franklin Regional Airport.  

2.2-3711-A-7, Consultation with legal counsel and briefings by staff members or consultants pertaining to 
actual or probable litigation, where such consultation or briefing in open meeting would adversely affect the 
negotiating or litigating posture of the public body specifically regarding, health insurance of a City retiree, 
and Sanford vs. City of Franklin 

The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Wynndolyn Copeland. 

City Council went into closed session at 8:29 p.m.  

Motion Upon Returning to Open Session  

Councilman Mark R. Kitchen moved that the City of Franklin, Virginia City Council certify that to the best of 
each member’s knowledge, (i) only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting 
requirements by Virginia law were discussed in the closed meeting held on February 28, 2022; (ii) only such 
public business matters as were identified in the motion convening the closed meeting were heard, discussed 
considered by the City of Franklin, Virginia City Council; and (iii) no action was taken in closed meeting 
regarding the items discussed.  

The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Wynndolyn Copeland. 

There was no general consensus of Council.  
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Adjournment  

Mayor Frank Rabil entertained a motion to adjourn the February 28, 2022 regular City Council meeting.  

Councilman Gregory McLemore made a motion to adjourn the February 28, 2022 regular City Council 
meeting.  

The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Wynndolyn Copeland.  

The February 28, 2022 regular City Council meeting adjourned at 8:50 p.m. 

 

 

___________________________ 
Mayor  
 

        _____________________________ 
                                                           Clerk of City Council 
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MINUTES FROM THE MARCH 14, 2022 REGULAR CITY COUNCIL MEETING 

The Franklin City Council held a Budget Work Session meeting on March 14, 2022 at 6:00PM in the City 
Council Chambers located at 207 West Second Avenue, Franklin, VA 23851. 

Council Members in Attendance: Frank Rabil, Mayor; Robert “Bobby” Cutchins, Vice-Mayor; 
Councilwoman Wynndolyn Copeland; Councilman Ray Smith; Councilman Gregory McLemore 

Council Members not in Attendance: Councilman Linwood Johnson  

Staff in Attendance: Amanda Jarratt, City Manager and A’Risha Jones, Executive Assistant, recording 
minutes 

Other Staff in Attendance: Steve Patterson, Chief of Police; Vernie Francis, Chief of EMS; Dinah Babb, 
City Treasury; Selenia Boone, Commissioner of the Revenue; Sarah Rexrode, Director of Social Services, 
Tracy Spence, Director of Finance, Chad Edwards, Director of Public Works, Zackary Wright, Director of 
Power & Light; Sammara Green-Bailey, Director of Parks & Recreation  

Call to Order 

Mayor Frank Rabil called the March 14, 2022 Budget Work Session meeting to order at 6:00PM 

Mayor Frank Rabil gave the floor to City Manager Amanda Jarratt to discuss the recommended Budget 
for FY 22-23 

City Manager Amanda Jarratt thanked the City council for their patience as she presented the 
recommended budget for the upcoming year. 

A series of budget works sessions are in the works and additional sessions may be scheduled if the 
Council feels that it is necessary to do so.  

Upcoming joint work sessions with the Franklin City Public Schools is also on the calendar.  

City Manager Amanda Jarratt thanked all of the City Department Heads for their work on the budgets 
and getting the reports submitted.  
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MINUTES FROM THE MARCH 14, 2022 REGULAR CITY COUNCIL MEETING 

Requested General Fund Budget: Where We Started  

The FY 22 budget as amended because throughout the year various things have come about in terms of 
request and carryover, additional expenses. Bringing the FY 22 budget $20.2 million, on point with 
expenditure request for this year.  

We are projecting $26.8 million in revenue which left us with a Delta of $1.4 million.  

Closing the Budget Gap: Primary Revenue Adjustments 

One-time Revenue sources for the Cover Operational Expenditures: 

Transfer from Enterprise Funds & Restricted Funds:  

 Electric Fund-Increase Transfer to $1,799,993 $360,600 

 Water & Sewer Transfer      195,000 

 Reserve for Debt Service     150,000 $705,600 

General Fund Unassigned Fund Balance      734,953 

         $1,440,553 

City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that the One-Time sources of revenue is not ideal, but is a resource 
that is available to the City. In the last two fiscal years, the City of Franklin has ended in a very strong 
financial position.  

When City Manager Amanda Jarratt was first appointed City Manager, the City of Franklin was falling 
below the policy minimum for fund balance, but now we are have far exceeded what the policy for fund 
balance calls for.  

Closing the Budget Gap Primary Expenditure Adjustments 

Expenditure Increases: 3% COLA to Employees   $284,400 

   2% Raise to Employee   $190,000 

   VRS Retirement Increase-1.67%  187,000 

   Health Insurance Increase-1.7%  95,000 

Payroll Increase-To bring employees to minimum of $13/hr. 80,7000 

   Fuel Inflationary Increase  90,600 

Legislative Change: DSS Personnel 5% Raise-Local Share-Transfer 8,600 

   Total Preliminary Proposed Reductions $936,300 

 

City Manager Amanda Jarratt recommends the 3% COLA for all employees with a 2% raise. With this we 
can remain market competitive, with the caveat that the City of Franklin is in the midst of a pay study. A 
draft of that pay study is showing that a significant numbers of employees are under paid for the 
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market. These recommendations do not reflect information or recommendations from the pay study at 
this time. Recommending to move employees to minimum of $13 per hour. 25 employees currently 
making less than $13 per hours.  

VRS Retirement is increasing 1.67% and Health Insurance is increasing 1.7%. In the past the health 
insurance has been split, but we have just gotten to where the City needs to be with the health 
insurance regarding affordability for the employees with the change that was made several months ago. 
City Manager Amanda Jarratt would not recommend making that problem worse again because that 
would undo what was done/fixed.   

$90,000 has been added for the inflation of fuel cost.  

The Department of Social Services follows the State budget, what is heard that is recommend is 5% in 
the State budget, the General Assembly adjourned without a budget bill, a special session is being 
called, the City was told to expect the 5% 

Councilman Ray Smith asked if the 3%COLA increase would be on top of the $13/hour. City Manager 
Amanda Jarratt replied it would not be on top the of the $13/hour, the employees would move to 
$13/hour and then they would get the 2% raise.  

Expenditure Reductions 

ARPA Funded Personnel & Capital Outlay   ($375,500) 

Frozen vacancies/Delayed Hire     ($321,500) 

5% Reductions & Other Identified by Department Heads  ($122,500) 

Reduced Transfer to Economic Development-Funded by  ($59,000) 

 Available Fund Balance per Audit    

Total Preliminary Proposed Reductions    ($878,500) 

City Manager Amanda Jarratt asked the Department Heads to cut 5% reduction to their budget over and 
above what was submitted. This does not apply to the Enterprise fund solely the General fund. Some 
positions where cut out and/or frozen. 

Ended up with $28.349 million in Revenues and Expenditures which leaves the General funds at 23.88% 

 

General Fund Summary of Primary Revenue Changes from FY22 Amended Budget of $28,204,784 

The following is a breakdown of the Primary Revenue Changes with it being a General Assessment year, 
the City will anticipate that rates/assessments will increase.  

City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that we are counting WaWa’s and Starbucks revenue to come in. 
There are additional Community Development fees planned due to construction of homes by DR Horton 
throughout the City.  
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Revenue Increases Amount
Real Estate Taxes 576,433$               
Personal Property Taxes 192,899$               
Local Taxes (Meal Taxes - WaWa & Starbucks) 242,093$               
Community Development Fees 43,200$                 
EMS SoCo Contract Fees 64,326$                 
Reserve for Debt Service 360,600$               
Total Revenue Increases 1,479,551$           
Revenue Reductions Amount
Use of Fund Balance (523,981)$             
Transfer from Social Services (411,355)$             
Transfer from Solid Waste (100,000)$             
IOW Revenue Share (75,000)$               
Total Revenue Reductions (1,110,336)$         
PRIMARY REVENUE CHANGES 369,215$                

         

Expenditure Increases Amount
Annualized Pay Increase - COLA & Raise-Current Employees 473,925$               
Retirement Increase - 1.67% 186,966$               
Medical Insurance Increase  - 1.7% 95,000$                 
Payroll Increase– To Bring Employees to Minimum of $13/hour 80,700$                 
Fuel Inflationary Increase 90,600$                 

Transfer Increased Expense:
Transfer to Social Services 592,588$               

Debt Service 61,000$                 
Primary Expenditure Increases 1,580,779$            

          

Expenditure Reductions Amount
Department Decreased Expense:

All Departments-Council Approved CARES Projects (407,303)               
Real Estate Assessor (61,200)                  

Western Tidewater Jail (68,000)                  
Library (22,800)                  

Other Reductions by All Departments (122,348)               

Frozen Positions/Delayed Hire:
2 Police Officer Positions (162,271)               

1 Custodian Position & 1 Grounds Maintenance Worker Position (89,076)                  
Assistant to the City Manager Position (53,000)                  

Part Time Recreational Aid Position (17,186)                  

Transfer Decreased Expense:
Capital Projects (615,000)               

Primary Expenditure Reductions (1,618,184)               
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FY23 Request Funded with ARPA Funding 

            

Amount
Fire Department:

Engine 2 Replacement-Partial Payment 150,459$               
Vehicle 55,000                   

Turnout Gear 25,000                   
Communication Equipment 5,000                      

Police Department & E911:
Vehicle for Academy & Administrative Use 27,000                   

Communication Equipment 29,000                   
Computer Equipment 20,000                   

Beautification Commission:
Light Posts - Rehab 53,500                   

Subtotal 364,959$               
(Continued on next slide)    

            

Amount
Subtotal from Prior Slide 364,959$               

Parks & Recreation:
New Truck-F150 33,000                   

Vehicle 33,000                   
Armory Park pool renovations 45,000                   

MLK floor retiling 24,000                   
Upgrades and renovations to the King Center kitchen 20,000                   

Golf Cart 10,000                   

Total 529,959$               
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Real Estate Tax Rate Analysis 

• Proposed FY23 Real Estate Tax Rate will remain the same at $1.03 per $100 of assessed property 
value. This assumes there will be a 10% increase in assessment values.  

• Each one cent on the Real Estate Rate=approximately $59,916 at a 98.5% collection rate.  

    

General Fund Personnel Adjustments  

City Manager Amanda Jarratt is proposing to freeze 2 Police Officer positions, there was some hesitation 
about this, but after consultation with Chief Steve Patterson, Franklin City Police Department, he feels 
with the number of applicants he feels we can be as successful as possible with those position frozen.  

Personnel Action                                                                                      Savings 

Frozen Vacancies-Salaries & Benefits: 

                 Police-Police Officers (2)                                                       $162,271 

                 Building & Grounds-Custodian (1)                                            44,538 

                 Building & Grounds-Grounds Maintenance Worker (1)       44,538 

                 City Manager-Assistant to the City Manager                         53,000 

                  Parks & Rec- Program Specialist (1)                                        17,186 

                                          Total Savings                                                    $321,533  

Personnel Action                                                                                Cost 

Budgeted increase in City share of Health Insurance                 ($95,000) 
                               Cost-General fund 
 
                                           Total Cost                                                 ($95,000) 
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History of Raises  

                 

City Manager Amanda Jaratt with speaking with some of the staff and the pay study process has been 
enlightening. A trash truck driver brought in has only a difference of $3,000 from 2011 to 2022. The 
same for Firefigthers with only a difference of $6,000 from 2007 to 2022.  

Councilman Ray Smith wanted to go back a little and clarify that the $1.79 million taken from the Electric 
Fund is put in the General Fund. City Manager Amanda Jarratt confirmed and stated that they would go 
into that a further in closer towards the end.  

General Fund  

The following is an analysis of the fund balance over time. From 2017 to 2021 from the audit. The 
23.88% is with the assumptions that the transfer that is recommended to balance the budget.  
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Additional Analysis  

        

Tracy Spence, Director of Finance put together the above information showing that if the City is to use 
the appropriation this year, then we would not be able to use in FY24. It can be done for FY23 and it will 
still be healthy.  

Fuel Inflationary Increase  

                            

There has been a 72% increase budgeted for fuel costs. The City does not pay federal or state taxes on 
gasoline purchases, therefore, it pays approximately 22% less than retail. The budget is based on the 
retail equivalent of $6.00 per gallon of gasoline.  

FY22-23 Recommended Budget Enterprise Funds: Water & Sewer, Solid Waste, Airport & Electric 

Water & Sewer Balanced Budget:  

• Revenues & Expenditures = $3,388,000, which is $14,577 more than the FY21-22 budget.  
• Capital spending is $381,804 compared to $324,836 in FY21-22 

City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that there is no recommended increase in the City’s Water & Sewer 
rates. We are having this budget recommendation for rates study to be done because we know that the 
current rates are not a place where we are able to reinvest properly in our system.  

• No increase has been budgeted for the City’s Water & Sewer rates 
• Operational transfer to General Fund has been budgeted of $195,000 
• Fund Policy Evaluation: 33.3%-Council guidelines of 15%-25% have been met 
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Solid Waste Fund Balanced Budget:  

• Revenues & Expenditures = $1,438,874 which is $135,443 more than the FY21-22 budget 
• Includes funding for a new Garbage Truck at a cost of $198,273 

City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that we are on schedule to purchase of new garbage trucks. 

• No increase has been budgeted for the City’s Solid Waste rates.  

City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that there has been no increase in Solid Waste fee even though the 
tipping fee is going up to $57, we are absorbing that again this year.  

• Fund Policy Evaluation: 34.71%-Council guidelines of 25%-40% have been met 

Airport Fund Balanced Budget: 

• Revenues & Expenditures = $201,253 which is $179,590 less than the FY21-22 budget due to 
reduction in Federal Grants 

City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that this one will flow because of the Federal grants that comes 
into the Airport and the required matches. There was a meeting with the Virginia Department of 
Aviation and the FAA regarding the obligation that we have towards the Airport and FY24 year. Mainly 
regarding runway maintenance and tree removal.  

Councilman Gregory McLemore asked are we making money with the Airport or is it costing us money 
and if it is costing us money, will it be until the FY24 year. City Manager Amanda Jarratt answered that it 
is costing money, we do not have a projection at this time to show if we will break even. And there 
would possibly be a continue cost.  

• Transfer from the General Fund of $65,713 has been budgeted to support the Airport 
operations 

Electric Fund Balanced Budget:  

• Balanced Budget of $16,879,830 
o Increase from FY21-22 budget of $1.53 million or 10% which is directly related to energy 

costs 
o Includes $600k “true-up” to Dominion 

City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that it is recommended that there be a 2% increase to the City’s 
electric rates. Dominion continues to go up on their rates and the City continues to absorb it with the 
garbage fund with SPSA and it is at a point where we can’t continue to just absorb the cost and maintain 
the fund balance at the appropriate level.  

• 2% increase has been budgeted in the City’s Electric rates.  
• Operational transfer to General Fund has been budgeted of $360,600 
• Fund Policy Evaluation: 20.69%-Council guidelines of 15%-25% have been met  
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Other City Funds 

Economic Development Balanced Budget 

• Revenues & Expenditures = $279,904 which is comparable to the FY21-22 budget of $286,796 
• Transfer from General Fund has been budgeted of $100,000; same as FY21-22 

Social Services Fund Budget Notes 

• City’s local match requirement FY23 budget is $592,628 compared to FY21 current budget of 
$603,377; a decrease of $10,749 

• Total DSS budget: $2,730,625 
o General Fund monies supports 21.7% of the total DSS budget 

• Budget includes a 5.0% state salary increase effective 7/1/22 

FY22-23 Debt Service Obligation (All Funds) Compared to FY21-22 Budget 

           

City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that because of the borrowing that the City had to do for the 
Courthouse, we knew that it was going to hit this year. The first year with no penny increase and this 
year will be a penny increase and next year the schedule is for a 2 penny increase.  

Capital Improvement Budget 

City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that the bid opening the cost of the Southampton County 
Courthouse, The City of Franklin share was over $1 million what we were told it would and what was 
borrowed for. The plan was not having to borrow for that but use the proceeds from the Global 
Concentrate or the successful of a healthy fund balance. Those bills have not come due just yet.  

Two of the biggest things for the City is our Courthouse and what is done for the Armory and secondly, a 
few years later the Fire and Rescue Department. This was the only one that was taken care of when the 
flood happened. There are items regarding public safety and items that are necessary to successfully 
and safely operate the City.  
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Councilman Gregory McLemore asked what part is the Armory listed under. City Manager Amanda 
Jarratt referred Councilman McLemore to Parks and Recreation section of the chart.  
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Franklin City Public Schools  

City Manager Amanda Jarratt sent the initial request to the Council members from the Franklin City 
Public Schools, their budget request. What has been put in as a number for the overall City budget is to 
fund them at is the $4.8 million level. The FCPS did request funds in excess of that amount, the rational 
from administration is the history of the carryover they’ve had and the way the budget is being 
balanced, non-sustainable use of the funds.  

The FCPS gave a very detailed presentation during the meeting in December about their capital needs 
that they see as necessary in future years. We now have a list of items and priorities that the FCPS feels 
need to be addressed. City Manager Amanda Jarratt has no recommendation for the funding at this 
point in time, this is going to require debt service with the local match for what was submitted was $3.9 
million of those $4 million.  
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Contributions to Agencies & Organizations  

City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that we kept everyone that submitted request back to last year’s 
levels because of the way we are balancing the budget.  

                 

City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that this is the first of several discussions that the Council will have. 
Any questions that the City Council may have, the Department Heads are available tonight to answer 
those questions.  

There were no questions at that time for the Department Heads. 

City Manager Amanda Jarratt asked that if there were any questions for her regarding any of the 
information given tonight, to please email/text and she will give detailed answer to all members during 
Friday update. 

Mayor Frank Rabil asked members of the Council to please take a good look at the information given 
and to please follow up with City Manager Amanda Jarratt with any questions via email or text.  

City Manager Amanda Jarratt reminded the City Council that we will met again at 6:00PM in 2 weeks. 
Meeting with the FCPS will be on the 31st of March and several others that are tentative. We are 
planning the May 9th adoption, so final decisions need to be made at least by the last week of April so 
that an ad may be placed.  

Mayor Frank Rabil adjourned the March 14, 2022 Work Session.  

March 14, 2022 Work Session adjourned at 6:35PM.  
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______________________________ 
Mayor  
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          Clerk to City Council  
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The Franklin City Council held a regular City Council meeting on March 14, 2022 at 7:00PM in the City 
Council Chambers located at 207 West Second Avenue, Franklin, VA 23851. 

Council Members in Attendance: Frank Rabil, Mayor; Robert “Bobby” Cutchins, Vice-Mayor; Councilman 
Linwood Johnson; Councilwoman Wynndolyn Copeland; Councilman Ray Smith; Councilman Gregory 
McLemore 

Staff in Attendance: Amanda Jarratt, City Manager and A’Risha Jones, Executive Assistant, recording 
minutes 

Other Staff in Attendance: Steve Patterson, Chief of Police; Vernie Francis, Chief of EMS; Dinah Babb, 
City Treasurer; Selenia Boone, Commissioner of the Revenue; Sarah Rexrode, Director of Social Services, 
Tracy Spence, Director of Finance, Chad Edwards, Director of Public Works, Zachary Wright, Director of 
Power & Light; Sammara Green-Bailey, Director of Parks & Recreation; Regina Brown, Treasury’s 
Department;  

Call to Order 

Mayor Frank Rabil called the March 14, 2022 City Council meeting to order at 7:00PM 

Citizen’s Time 

1st Speaker 

Pastor Keith Rose, Franklin, VA: Pastor Rose wanted to let the Mayor, Council members and citizens of 
Franklin that his group Brothers’ Keepers are active in the community with about 25-30 members that 
assist with court services, youth and other voluntary community services. They currently have a chapter 
in Hampton and would like to open nationwide.  

Amendments to the Agenda 

Mayor Frank Rabil asked if there were any amendments to the agenda.  

There were no amendments to the agenda  

Consent Agenda  

Approval of February 14, 2022 Minutes from Regular City Council Meeting 

Mayor Frank Rabil asked if there were any additions or corrections to the minutes from the February 14, 
2022 regular City Council meeting. 

Councilman Mark Kitchen made a motion to approve the minutes from February 14, 2022 regular City 
Council meeting. The motion was seconded by Councilman Linwood Johnson.  

The motion carried the vote by 7-0 

Mayor Frank Rabil stated that the motion passed unanimously.  
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Introduction of New Employees 

City Manager Amanda Jarratt called Dinah Babb, City Treasurer to come forward and introduce the 
following new employee: 

City Treasurer Babb introduced Regina Brown as the new Accounting Clerk with the City of Franklin 
Treasury’s Department. 

City Manager Amanda Jarratt reintroduced A’Risha Jones as the new Executive Assistant to City 
Administration. A’Risha Jones was promoted from Administrative Assistant to HR to her current 
position.  

Councilman Gregory McLemore requested to Mayor Frank Rabil under Old Business if he would give 
him an opportunity to address the Brothers’ Keeper. Councilman Gregory McLemore meant to 
address this when the Agenda was voting to be amended.  

Mayor Frank Rabil agreed to entertain a motion to amend the agenda to include Councilman Gregory 
McLemore’s request.  

Councilwoman Wynndolyn Copeland and Councilman Linwood Johnson second the motion.  

The motion carried the vote 7-0. 

 

Financial Matters  

Budget Amendment 2022-15 

City Manager Amanda Jarratt reminded City Council that the first budget amendment was previously 
discussed during last City Council meeting as well as the Work Session.  

City Manager Amanda Jarratt called Tracy Spence, Director of Finance to come forward and give the 
following overview of Budget Amendment #2022-15: 

1. Transfer unappropriated surplus from the Electric Operating Fund to the Electric Capital Fund to 
cash fund projects that were previously debt funded: 

a. AMI Metering Infrastructure Project $1,500,000.00 
b. SCADA Replacement Project $ 280,000.00 

2. Transfer unappropriated surplus from the Electric Operating Fund to the Electric Capital Fund to 
cash fund the increased cost of the Substation Expansion project in the amount of $2,750,000; and  

3. Appropriate $750,000.00 Line of Credit proceeds to fund the increased cost of the Substation 
Expansion project.  

Mayor Frank Rabil opened the floor for questions.  

Councilman Ray Smith question was what is the minimum fund balance required. Tracy stated that it will 
bring it down to $3.5 and has to be at 15% and will bring it to $1.8 million.  

City Manager Amanda Jarratt clarified that this is being transferred to pay a bill. 

Mayor Frank Rabil asked for a motion for approval. 
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Councilman Linwood Johnson motioned to adopt Budget Amendment # 2022-15. The motion was 
seconded by Councilwoman Wynndolyn Copeland.  

The motion carried the vote by 7-0.  

Mayor Frank Rabil stated the motion was passed unanimously.  

 

Budget Amendment 2022-16 

Tracy Spence, Director of Finance gave the following overview of Budget Amendment #2022-16: 

The 2021-2022 City Budget is hereby amended to recognize the School’s supplemental appropriation of 
Federal revenue and to appropriate for use,  

Mayor Frank Rabil opened the floor for questions. There were no questions at that time.  

Councilman Gregory McLemore motioned to approve the Budget Amendment #2022-16. 
Councilwoman Wynndolyn Copeland second.  

The motion carried the vote by 6-0-1 

Mayor Frank Rabil   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Bobby Cutchins  Aye 

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark R. Kitchen  Aye 

Councilman Gregory McLemore Aye 

Councilman Ray Smith    Abstained  

Councilwoman Wynndolyn Copeland Aye 

Mayor Frank Rabil stated that the motion was carried.  
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Old/New Business  

Mayor Frank Rabil gave the floor to Councilman Gregory McLemore.  

Councilman Gregory McLemore wanted to welcome the Brothers’ Keepers and commend them on their 
tremendous work that they are doing within the community. Councilman McLemore reached out to the 
Brothers’ Keepers to get them involved in the redistricting process. Councilman McLemore also wanted 
to commend the City of Franklin City Manager, Amanda Jarratt, because of our City Manager there is no 
need to fight to get the third option included.  

Mayor Frank Rabil also thanked the organization Brothers’ Keepers, for their service within the 
community and the Commonwealth and eventually for the nation.  

Adoption of the State of Emergency  

City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that during the last meeting the adoption of the State of Emergency 
was not adopted due to further discussion needed regarding the reasoning for the adoption. 
Councilwoman Wynndolyn Copeland made the motion to adopt and Councilman Linwood Johnson 
second, no vote was taken at that time.  

Councilman Gregory McLemore moved to motion to adopt the State of Emergency. Councilman 
Linwood Johnson seconded the motion.  

The motion carried the vote 7-0 

Mayor Frank Rabil stated that the motion passed unanimously.  
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City Manager Report  

City Manager Amanda Jarratt gave the following updates:  

• Upcoming meetings for budget work sessions, school board meetings for budget work sessions.  
• Update information will be given during Friday updates.  
• Red Cross representative will attend the next meeting to give a general overview of their work. 

General Updates: 

• The City of Franklin staff continues to work with local, regional, and state partners to battle the 
impacts of COVID-19 and provide testing and vaccinations throughout the City. We are currently 
seeing a large spike in cases locally and encourage individuals to remain vigilant.  

• Anixter is in the process of installing meters to allow us to implement the AMI system. 
• Due to staffing issues the utility bills are going out later than normal. The due date has been 

extended to March 28th.  
• The proposed redistricting maps have been placed at Franklin City Hall, the Franklin Police 

Department, the Martin Luther King Center, the Franklin Library and the YMCA for review by the 
public.  

City Manager Amanda Jarratt suggested to schedule a public hearing for April 11th and Council Action on 
April 25th.  

Mayor Frank Rabil asked if any questions or major objections regarding these dates. Councilman 
Gregory McLemore asked if we could have a second public hearing on the night of adoptions.  

A second public hearing will be on April 25th with intended action.  

Community Events: 

• Franklin Garden Club and Spring Fest April 23rd  
• Lumberjack Festival May 7th  

Department of Parks & Recreation Events: 

• Summer Jam Positions now Open 
• St. Patrick’s Day Market 
• April Kids Day in the Park 
• Easter Egg Hunt 
• 3rd Annual Spring Breeze 
• Super Summer Jam  

Council/Staff Reports on Boards/Commissions 

Mayor Frank Rabil asked if any Council members had any items to report on Council Staff reports on 
Boards and Commissions.  

Councilman Linwood Johnson reported on the Western Tidewater Regional Jail Board.   
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Mayor Frank Rabil reported on the Hampton Roads Economic Development Alliance Annual report sent 
out by City Manager Amanda Jarratt. 

There being no further items to discuss, Mayor Frank Rabil entertained a motion to go into closed 
session.  

Councilman Mark R. Kitchen moved that the City of Franklin, Virginia City Council adjourn into a 
closed meeting pursuant to Virginia Code Section 2.2-3711-A1, 1. Discussion of appointments to 
boards and commissions, and discussion of performance of employees of the public body to discuss 
the following subject or subjects: Franklin Redevelopment and Housing Authority Board of 
Commissioners, Industrial Development Authority, Board of Zoning Appeals and  

2.2-3711-A-5, discussion concerning a prospective business or industry or the expansion of an existing 
business or industry where no previous announcement has been made of the business’ or industry’s 
interest in locating or expanding its facilities in the community specifically along Pretlow Industrial 
Park, Armor Drive, Downtown Franklin, and Franklin Regional Airport.  

2.2-3711-A-7, Consultation with legal counsel and briefings by staff members or consultants 
pertaining to actual or probable litigation, where such consultation or briefing in open meeting would 
adversely affect the negotiating or litigation posture of the public body specifically regarding health 
insurance of a City retiree, and Sanford vs. City of Franklin. 

A motion was made by Councilman Mark R. Kitchen with a second by Councilwoman Wynndolyn 
Copeland to certify the Closed Session.  

The motion carried the vote 7-0 

The vote was as follows: 

Councilman Mark Kitchen  Aye 

Councilwoman Wynndolyn Copeland Aye 

Councilman Linwood Johnson  Aye 

Councilman Gregory McLemore Aye 

Mayor Frank Rabil   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Bobby Cutchins  Aye 

Councilman Ray Smith   Aye  

 

Franklin City Council went into Closed Session at 7:20PM.  
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Closed Session  

Council Members in Attendance: Frank Rabil, Mayor; Robert “Bobby” Cutchins, Vice-Mayor; Councilman 
Linwood Johnson; Councilman Mark R. Kitchen; Councilman Gregory McLemore; Councilwoman 
Wynndolyn Copeland; Councilman Ray Smith 

Staff in Attendance: Amanda Jarratt, City Manager 

Mayor Frank Rabil called the March 14, 2022 Closed Session to order 

A motion was made by Councilman Mark R. Kitchen to go into closed session. The motion was seconded 
by Councilwoman Wynndolyn Copeland 

The motion carried the vote 7-0 

A motion was made to appoint Larry Keith Rose to the Board of Zoning Appeals-Ward 4 by Councilman 
Linwood Johnson. The motions was seconded by Councilwoman Wynndolyn Copeland.  

The motion carried the vote 7-0 

A motion was made by Councilwoman Wynndolyn Copeland to appoint Lt. Patrick Wilson to the 
Southeastern Virginia Alcohol Safety Action Program Policy Board. The motion was seconded by 
Councilman Linwood Johnson.  

The motion carried the vote 7-0 

A motion was made to appoint Justin Campbell to the Board of Zoning Appeals-At Large by Councilman 
Robert “Bobby” Cutchins. The motion was seconded by Councilman Ray Smith.  

The motion carried the vote 6-1 

The motion was as follows: 

Mayor Frank Rabil   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Bobby Cutchins  Aye 

Councilman Linwood Johnson  Aye 

Councilman Mark R. Kitchen  Aye 

Councilman Gregory McLemore Abstained 

Councilwoman Wynndolyn Copeland Aye 

Councilman Ray Smith   Aye 

Adjournment 

A motion was made by Councilwoman Wynndolyn Copeland to adjourn the March 14, 2022 Closed 
Session. The motion was seconded by Councilman Linwood Johnson.  

The March 14, 2022 Closed Session was adjourned at 7:39PM  
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_________________________ 
Mayor  
 

___________________________________ 
    Clerk to City Council  

 

 

 



1 |  American Red Cross Partnership Opportunity

Partnership Opportunity

Katie Niehoff, 
Executive 
Director



2 |  American Red Cross Partnership Opportunity



3 |  American Red Cross Partnership Opportunity



4 |  American Red Cross Partnership Opportunity

Our Work
Down the Street. 

Across the Country. 

Around the World.®

Disaster Cycle 
Services

Biomedical 
Services

Training 
Services

International 
Services

Service to the 
Armed Forces

https://intranet.redcross.org/content/redcross/categories/our_services/disaster-cycle-services.html
https://intranet.redcross.org/content/redcross/categories/our_services/biomedical-services.html
https://intranet.redcross.org/content/redcross/categories/our_services/preparedness_healthsafetyservices.html
https://intranet.redcross.org/content/redcross/categories/our_services/international_services.html
https://intranet.redcross.org/content/redcross/categories/our_services/service_to_the_armedforces.html
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We Impact Lives Every Day
Over 24,000 people are assisted by the American Red Cross daily.

683,000
children receive a 
measles or rubella 
vaccination each 
day world wide 
with partners.

13,000
times a day, a 
person receives 
lifesaving Red 
Cross training.

807,00012,500 
weather alerts are 
sent by Red Cross 
apps every day.

1,400
times a day, we 
provide services to 
military members, 
veterans and 
their families.

170
times a day, 
we help a family 
affected by a 
disaster.

times a day, the 
Red Cross must 
collect blood donations 
to help patients in need.
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Ever Evolving, Incredibly Efficient
We constantly adapt, using new technology and refined methods to 
do more with less.  

2020’s

90%
of our workforce 

is volunteer

LinkedIn Volunteer 
Organization of the Year

20
out of 20 standards 

for charitable 
accountability met

90¢
of every dollar 
that we spend 
delivers care.
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Franklin, Virginia
• In FY2021, we assisted 14 families or 37 individuals who 

were impacted by disasters in Franklin City and 
Southampton County – double the numbers of FY2020 –
100% of which were home fires.

• In FY2022, as of March 15, 2022, we have provided 
immediate assistance to 10 families/26 individuals 
following disasters – 100% of which were home fires.
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American Red Cross Partnership Opportunity |  8

We provide more blood than 
any other blood bank.



9 |  American Red Cross Partnership Opportunity

American Red Cross Partnership Opportunity |  9

We assist 
military heroes 
when they need 
us most.
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American Red Cross Partnership Opportunity |  10

We help 
vulnerable 
people around 
the world.
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American Red Cross Partnership Opportunity |  11

We teach 
lifesaving skills 
like water safety, 
first aid and CPR.
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American Red Cross Partnership Opportunity |  12

We help 
after disasters 
big and small.
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The Daily Disaster: Home Fires
Every day, seven people die in U.S. home fires.1 As responders, we 
wanted to change the odds. That’s why we launched Sound the Alarm. 
Since October 2014, we’ve made a tremendous difference:

897,000
Households
made safer

new alarms 
installed

2,171,000

Working smoke alarms reduce the risk of death during a home fire by 54%.
National Fire Protection Association, 2019

As of December 2020

771,000
home fire 
escape plans 
made
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Making the Next 
Generation Safer

• Knowledgeable about natural hazards.

• Inspired to practice what they’ve learned 

and share it with family and friends. 

• Empowered to react in a crisis and cope 

with related fear and stress. 

Through our Youth Preparedness 
Program, the Red Cross is developing 
a generation of children who are:
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The Pillowcase Project

• Learn the science of disasters in their area 

and how to prepare for them.

• Practice what to do if an emergency happens 

and how to cope with related fear and stress.

• Are encouraged to share what they’ve 

learned with their grown-ups and friends, so 

everyone in the household knows what to do.

Designed for grades 3–5. Participants: 
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Prepare with Pedro

• Learn what it means to be prepared.

• Demonstrate the most protective 
actions for their age level for the 
emergency taught.

• Practice a basic coping skill and 
understand its use.

• Share what they learned with 
household members.

Using storytelling and hands-on activities, students in grades K-2: 



17 |  American Red Cross Partnership Opportunity

Hands Only CPR
Teaches untrained bystanders how to perform CPR with only 
compressions, putting more cardiac arrest victims within a few steps of 
lifesaving assistance.

 Quick 20-30 minute training

 No formal assessments

 No certification

 No cost

 Taught by certified Hands Only CPR presenter



18 |  American Red Cross Partnership Opportunity

Home Fire Earthquake Hurricane Flood

Tsunami Tornado Wildfire Extreme Heat

Thunderstorm Landslide Winter Storm Volcano

Be Red Cross Ready



19 |  American Red Cross Partnership Opportunity

1-800-RED CROSS

www.redcross.org
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     Agenda                               
Franklin City Council 

March 28, 2022 

BUDGET AMENDMENT 2022-17 
 
BE IT RESOLVED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FRANKLIN, VIRGINIA that the 2021-
2022 City Budget is hereby amended to:   
 

1. reallocate appropriations from Information Technology to Parks & Recreation to complete a 
HVAC purchase; and 

2. appropriate proceeds from sale of land in the Pretlow Industrial Park to the Southampton 
Courthouse Project.  
 

 

 
 
 

            
 
 
Certified copy of resolution adopted by Franklin City Council.     
                                                  
        _______________________________ 

                                                                                              Clerk to the City Council 



_____________________________________________________________________________ 
207 W. 2nd Ave, Franklin, VA 23851 -757-562-8561 

E-Mail ajarratt@franklinva.com City Web Site: www.franklinva.com  

 

 
Office of the City Manager 

Amanda C. Jarratt 
March 22, 2022  
 
To:  Franklin City Council 
 
From:  Amanda C. Jarratt, City Manager 
 
Reference:  City Manager’s Report  
  
General Updates  

• The City of Franklin staff continues to work with local, regional, and state partners to battle the impacts of 
COVID-19 and provide testing and vaccinations throughout the City.  

•  Anixter is in the process of installing meters to allow us to implement the AMI system.  
• The proposed redistricting maps have been placed at Franklin City Hall, the Franklin Police Department, the 

Martin Luther King Center, the Franklin Library and the YMCA for review by the public.  Two public hearings 
will be conducted on April 11th and April 25th.   

• In recognition of Child Abuse Awareness Month City staff is asking that all local businesses and citizens join 
us in wearing blue on Friday April 8th.   
 

Community Events 
• Child Abuse Prevention Month Day in the Park April 2nd.  
• Franklin Garden Club and Spring Fest April 23rd.  
• Franklin Cruise In Kick Off May 7th.  
• Lumberjack Festival May 7th .   

mailto:ajarratt@franklinva.com
http://www.franklinva.com/
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